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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Don Redman, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION
Wednesday, June 13, 2012
City Council Chamber
9:30 a.m.

The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order at 9:38 a.m., Wednesday, June 13, 2012, in the City Council Chamber, by the Chair, Council Member Don Redman.

In attendance:  Council Members Don Redman (Chair), John Crescimbeni (Vice Chair); Commissioners Gary L. Anderson, Lane T. Burnett, Edward J. Fleming, Jr., Ralph C. Hodges, Raymond S. Pringle, Jr., Scott Shine, Stephen Swann, Penny Thompson; Council Member Bill Bishop was excused; State Representative Lake Ray was excused; Commissioner Caryn E. Carreiro was absent; Assistant General Counsel Kristina Nelson; Dr. Quinton White, Dr. Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University; Captain Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator; Jessica Stephens, Legislative Assistant; Dave Roman, Administration; Lisa Rinaman, St. Johns Riverkeeper; Kelley Boree, Director, Parks & Recreation Department; Tera Meeks, Chief, Waterfront Management; David Kaufman, JaxPort; Geoffrey Sample, St. Johns River Water Management District; Captain Mike Getchell, Jacksonville Marine Transportation Exchange; Attorney Tom Ingram; John Nooney; Fred Atwell; Mark Middlebrook, Andrea Conover, St. Johns River Alliance; Amanda Hodges; Richard Becker; Attorney Paul Harden; Tommy Harper; Joe Wilhelm, Jr., Financial News & Daily Record; Gerie Leigh; Scott Wilson, Executive Council Assistant; John J.  Jackson, Council Research Division.
The Commissioners voted to approve the minutes for the May 9, 2012 Waterways Commission meeting and to approve the minutes for the Special Commission meeting held on May 21, 2012.

Edward D. Lukacovic, Senior Environmental Planner, Planning and Development Department, explained, discussed and fielded questions on three Land Use Amendments that were on the Commission agenda.  

Ordinance 2012-320 changes the future land use designation from Business Park (BP) to Low Density Residential (LDR) on approximately 113.44± acres of land located in Council District 3 on San Pablo Parkway between Beach Boulevard and J. Turner Butler Boulevard and owned by Estuary Corporation.  The site is in the IntraCoastal Waterway drainage basin and wetland areas are a component on the site.  Mr. Lakacovic described the site including such variables as soil type.  Estuary plans on developing 300 residential units on the property.   Attorney Paul Harden, representing Estuary, commented and fielded questions.  The Planning & Development Department has recommended approval of the land use amendment.  All of the land use amendments are forwarded to the Department of Community Affairs in Tallahassee since the measures amend the Comprehensive Plan.  The Commission voted 9-0-1 to recommend approval of the ordinance.  Commissioner Burnett abstained from the vote.
Ordinance 2012-322 changes the future land use designation from Low Density Residential (LDR) to Light Industrial (LI) on approximately 38.24± acres of land located in Council District 10 at 8020 Pritchard Road between Bulls Bay Highway and Reason Lane and owned by N.G. Wade Investment Company.  Fred Atwell, representing the applicant, described and explained the purpose of the zoning change.  He explained that Wade had no immediate plans for the tract of land but noted that other properties that abutted the parcel were industrial in nature.  The Planning & Development Department recommends approval of this amendment.  The Commission voted 10-0 to recommend approval of the ordinance.
Ordinance 2012-324 changes the future land use designation from Agriculture (AGR-II) to Agriculture (AGR-IV) on approximately 19.97± acres of land located in Council Districts 8 and 11 at 10891 Garden Street between Shane Road and Floral Springs Road owned by Pine Grove Dairy, Inc.  The site has a drainage impact on the Trout River Basin.  The applicant wants to build a barn on the site.  The Planning & Development Department recommends approval of the amendment.  The Commission voted 10-0 to recommend approval of the ordinance.
The Commission next heard a presentation on the designation of the St. Johns River to the Great Rivers list by Mark Middlebrook of the St. Johns River Alliance.  He provided background information on the St. Johns River Alliance and cited its primary goals that include the restoration of the St. Johns River, research, public access to the river and its estuaries and outreach and education on issues relating to the river and its restoration.  The Alliance’s board, consisting of a representative of each county that abuts the river, meets bi-monthly.
Mr. Middlebrook remarked that designation of the St. Johns River as an American Heritage River never got the kind of support, financial and otherwise, that was anticipated.  He noted that on his forays to Capitol Hill in Washington, people are familiar with the Everglades and efforts underway for its restoration but are wholly unaware that the St. Johns River exists.  Mr. Middlebrook concluded that the federal government has not been involved with river restoration work.

Bill McCollum of the Beaches Sea Turtle Patrol provided the Commission with a presentation on the Sea Turtle Nesting Season and the work of the Beaches Sea Turtle Patrol in protecting the turtles and outreach efforts to educate the public on the significance of the turtles on our beaches.  
 May 1st through the end of October is the sea turtle nesting season.  Six of the seven types of sea turtle species are considered endangered.  There are 3 (three) types of sea turtles that nest on Jacksonville’s beaches: the loggerhead, the green, and the leather neck turtles.

The Beaches Sea Turtle Patrol consists of 30 volunteers that patrol beaches from Hanna Park to Ponte Vedra Beach.  Mr. McCollum cited the following reasons why the sea turtle population is decreasing: commercial fishing – sea turtles get caught in the fishing nets and as they cannot get to the surface to breathe, they drown; poaching continues to be a threat;  pollution, particularly oil spills – a number of dead turtles are often found with sizable amounts of oil in their systems; development along the coasts – artificial light such as the lighting from hotels or parking areas at beaches disorient turtles; garbage – turtles feed on jelly fish; turtles often see plastic objects in the water such as plastic bags or balloons, consume them, gag on them and die.

When the sea turtles come from the ocean to nest on the beaches, the Sea Turtle Patrol tries to protect the nests and the eggs from predators such as foxes on the beach, raccoons, armadillos, birds and teenagers.  

The Commission next turned its attention to problems that have surfaced at the Oak Harbor Boat Ramp in Mayport.  Commissioner Scott Shine said that he had asked the Chair to add this item to the agenda.  Commissioner Shine indicated that he had become aware of problems at the Oak Harbor Boat Ramp back in January and had subsequently talked with Captain Suber, the Parks and Recreation Department and the Public Works Department about the issues.  The ramp had deteriorated to the degree that the Parks Department decided to close the ramp for public safety reasons.  To Commissioner Shine, closing one of the three boat ramps in the beaches area is significant.   It is Commissioner Shine’s understanding that any repair work with costs exceeding $25,000 has to come before the Council in the form of an appropriation.  He is unaware of any legislation for repair work having been initiated and the legislative route is a lengthy one.  He requested that Tera Meeks, Chief of Waterfront Management, apprise the Commission on the status of this particular ramp.
Ms. Meeks reported that the boat ramp was old; that it was built in the early 1960s and acquired by the City of Jacksonville in 1964.  In its deteriorating state, the ramp is crumbling away owing to age and wear.  The Public Works Department patched up a significant sinkhole and provided the ramp with a temporary fix.  There are no funds available to make any significant repairs.  The City gets $150,000 from the State of Florida’s Florida Boating Improvement Program – funds that are to be used specifically for repair work on waterways facilities.  Commissioner Scott Shine and Council Member John Crescimbeni made a public records request for the Parks Department’s records of current fiscal year Florida Boater Improvement Fund moneys and all correspondence and work estimates related to the repair of Oak Harbor Ramp.
A lengthy discussion ensued on issues surrounding the damaged ramp.  Commissioners wanted to know why the problem had not been identified sooner.  Council Member John Crescimbeni wanted to know why the ramp had not been put on the FIND (Florida Inland Navigation District) priority list for grant funding.  In response, Ms. Meeks indicated that the Oak Harbor Boat Ramp was not on the City’s FIND priority list, that it was not a part of the matrix of projects that the Planning Department considered.   The Chair said that it was his understanding that the ramp was not that extensively used, that it was a neighborhood ramp in Mayport used primarily by local people.  
The Commissioners felt that the Commission’s FIND Subcommittee ought to have been made aware of the ramp’s condition.  Mr. Crescimbeni reiterated his contention that the Waterways Commission should be apprised of a ramp closure.  Ms. Meeks indicated that she is committed to keeping the Commission more abreast of issues such as the ramp closure and funding from the State allocated for waterways facilities’ repairs.  

In the monthly report on the St. Johns River Status, Water Quality and Manatees, Dr. White reported that after months of referring to the high salinity levels in the river, we now have the reverse after the considerable rain that we have recently experienced.  With the flush of fresh water and the high tides that have been occurring, Dr. Pinto said that boaters should be warned about debris in the river; there are things floating in the river that are not ordinarily there.  From an environmental perspective, the considerable rainfall has resulted in a considerable amount of nutrients being flushed into the river that could result in algae blooms.
In his update on manatees in our waterways, Dr. Pinto reported that on May 22nd, just before the tropical storm, an aerial survey with near perfect weather conditions resulted in the largest number of manatees sighted in all his years of surveying.  189 manatees were sighted.  On June 5th, just after the tropical storm, on another aerial survey, Dr. Pinto noted that the waters had been stirred up and were murky and choppy; 98 manatees were counted.  The manatees have moved up the IntraCoastal Waterway from south Florida, have made their way to the river and to its tributaries.  They appear to be spreading out in various areas.  It is in June that we typically begin to encounter water-craft related manatee deaths.  No water-craft related manatee deaths have been reported to date.
Commissioner Ralph Hodges, referencing the monthly FIND grant status report that Jody McDaniel provides, inquired as to the status of the two projects that the Commission had recommended deleting from the list.  Tera Meeks reported that the City Council standing committees had followed the recommendations of the Waterways Commission and had deleted those two projects (dredging docks at the Zoo and the Geffen Riverwalk Park).

The City Council removed the two projects from the FIND list for grant funding.
In New Business, Commissioner Scott Shine noted that Commissioner Caryn Carreiro had not attended a Waterways Commission meeting in a number of months.  City Council rules stipulate that a commission or board can vote that a seat is vacant if a commissioner or board member is absent for a number of meetings without an excuse.  Commissioner Shine indicated that the staff had tried to reach Commissioner Carreiro on numerous occasions to no avail.  He motioned to declare the seat open.  Council Member Crescimbeni wanted to know to what degree staff had endeavored to contact Commissioner Carreiro; he wanted to make sure that we had been diligent in trying to communicate with her in efforts to ascertain whether or not there were extenuating circumstances for her absence.  He was supportive of the motion to vacate the position with a caveat that efforts be made to communicate with Commissioner Carreiro.  The Chair indicated that Commissioner Carreiro was absent from the September 14, 2011 Commission meeting, was excused from the October 12th meeting, and had not attended any meetings since.  Assistant General Counsel Kristina Nelson noted that the Commissioner had missed the requisite number of meetings to have the seat vacated.  The Commissioners voted to have the seat vacated.  The incoming Council President will fill the position.
In Public Comments, Mr. John Nooney shared pictures that he had of the vegetation and wildlife along Hogan’s Creek and Chelsea Street in Riverside to underscore the need for continued restoration efforts for the river and waterways.  He expressed the hope of working with Dr. White, Dr. Pinto, Dave Roman and the Administration and others to refurbish Geffen Park as a kayak launch site; he reiterated the importance of securing pocket piers and floating docks.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 12:16 p.m.

Legislative Assistant Jessica Stephens will inform the Commissioners when the next monthly meeting is scheduled.

John J. Jackson, Council Research Division (904) 630-1729
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